Agreement

By and Between

Central New Mexico Community College Governing Board

And

CNM Employees Union Local 4974 AFT-NM/AFT/AFL-CIO Full Time Faculty

Effective Upon Signature through August 31, 2016

This Page Intentionally Left Blank

TABLE OF CONTENTS

COLLECTIVE BARGAINING AGREEMENT BETWEEN CENTRAL NEW MEXICO COMMUNITY COLLEGE AND THE CNM EMPLOYEES UNION FULL-TIME FACULTY

ARTICLE 1:	AGREEMENT	1
ARTICLE 2:	RECOGNITION	1
ARTICLE 3:	DEFINITIONS	1
ARTICLE 4:	NEGOTIATIONS PROCEDURES	2
ARTICLE 5:	AGREEMENT CONTROL	3
ARTICLE 6:	SEVERABILITY	3
ARTICLE 7:	GRIEVANCE PROCEDURE	3
ARTICLE 8:	NON-DISCRIMINATION	8
ARTICLE 9:	PARKING	8
ARTICLE 10:	EMPLOYEE RIGHTS	8
ARTICLE 11:	EMPLOYEE EVALUATIONS	12
ARTICLE 12:	REDUCTION-IN-FORCE (RIF)	12
ARTICLE 13:	ACADEMIC FREEDOM	14
ARTICLE 14:	DRUG/ALCOHOL TESTING	14
ARTICLE 15:	EQUIPMENT, SUPPLIES, AND OFFICE SPACE	15
ARTICLE 16:	VACANCIES AND PROMOTIONS	15
ARTICLE 17:	RESPONSIBILITIES	15
ARTICLE 18:	MAINTAINING MINIMUM QUALIFICATIONS	16
ARTICLE 19:	JOB DESCRIPTIONS	16
ARTICLE 20:	PRIVATIZATION	16
ARTICLE 21:	HEALTH AND SAFETY	. 17
ARTICLE 22:	SENIORITY	17
ARTICLE 23:	PERSONNEL FILES	17
ARTICLE 24:	UNION RIGHTS	18

ARTICLE 25:	FACULTY-MANAGEMENT COMMITTEE	
ARTICLE 26:	MANAGMENT RIGHTS	
ARTICLE 27:	LEAVES	
ARTICLE 28:	INSURANCES	
ARTICLE 29:	NO STRIKE	
ARTICLE 30:	PAYMENT FOR UNUSED SICK LEAVE	
ARTICLE 31:	EDUCATIONAL BENEFITS	
ARTICLE 32:	WORKLOAD	
ARTICLE 33:	COMPENSATION31	
ARTICLE 34:	FACULTY SCHEDULING AND CLASS ASSIGNMENT	
ARTICLE 35:	INVOLUNTARY WORKLOAD REDUCTION	
ARTICLE 36:	COMPLETE AGREEMENT	
ARTICLE 37:	AGREEMENT COPIES	
ARTICLE 38:	DURATION	
WORKLOAD APPENDIX		
APPENDIX A:	SUMMER REPLACEMENT COST SCHEDULE	
FACULTY GRIEVANCE FORM		
WITNESS PAGE		
MEMORANDUM OF UNDERSTANDING		

ARTICLE 1: AGREEMENT

This Agreement is entered into between the Central New Mexico Community College, hereinafter referred to as the College, and the CNM Employees Union, Local 4974 of AFT NM/AFT/AFL-CIO, hereinafter referred to as the Union. It is the general purpose of this Agreement to promote harmonious relations between the Union and the College; to establish a peaceful procedure for the resolution of differences and to establish rates of pay, hours of work, and other terms and conditions of employment.

ARTICLE 2: RECOGNITION

- 2.1 The Governing Board of the College hereby recognizes the CNM Employees Union as the exclusive representative for all full-time faculty for the purposes set forth in the Board's Collective Bargaining Policy. It is understood that an employee hired in a faculty capacity on a temporary or limited term basis is not covered by this Agreement for a period of one year of the date of hire.
- 2.2 In accordance with the Public Employee Bargaining Act, the faculty bargaining unit was established prior to July 1, 1999 and shall continue to be recognized as an appropriate bargaining unit for the purpose of the Public Employee Bargaining Act.
- 2.3 This recognition is based upon the CNM Labor Relations Board certification dated June 17, 2013. If the College establishes a position that either party believes should be included within the full-time faculty bargaining unit, the new position will be incorporated into the bargaining unit if the parties agree to the inclusion and/or the CNM Labor-Relations Board rules that the position belongs in the unit.

ARTICLE 3: DEFINITIONS

Unless otherwise specifically defined elsewhere in the agreement, the following definitions shall be applicable throughout the Agreement:

- 3.1 AGREEMENT This contract between the Governing Board and the Federation.
- 3.2 COLLEGE -- shall mean the Central New Mexico Community College or CNM.
- 3.3 UNION-- shall mean the CNM Employees Union, Local 4974 of AFT-NM/AFT/AFL-CIO.
- 3.4 EMPLOYEE -- shall mean an employee within the bargaining unit for which the UNION has been recognized as exclusive representative.
- 3.5 DAYS -- shall mean Monday through Friday except for holidays which are observed by the College, unless otherwise defined in this Agreement.
- 3.6 POLICY -- The Board's Collective Bargaining Policy (Governing Board Resolution 1994-57)
- 3.7 WORKSITE REPRESENTATIVE -- a Federation member who is designated by the Federation

to represent the UNION.

3.8 PRESIDENT -- The chief executive officer of CNM.

ARTICLE 4: NEGOTIATIONS PROCEDURES

- 4.1 Negotiations will be conducted at locations, times and dates that are mutually acceptable to the parties.
- 4.2 Negotiations will be conducted in closed sessions.
- 4.3 Unless otherwise agreed to by the parties the Federation and the College shall each identify a maximum of seven (7) members of their respective negotiations teams prior to the commencement of negotiations.
- 4.4 Recesses, caucuses or study sessions may be called by either side at any time.
- 4.5 All tentative agreements shall be reduced to writing by the parties and initialed by their respective chief negotiators. Tentative agreements shall remain tentative until the entire agreement is agreed to by the parties and ratified in accordance with the procedures identified by each of the parties. Tentative agreements are conditional and may be withdrawn should subsequent discussions change either team's understanding of the language as it relates to another part of the agreement.
- 4.6 Each negotiation team shall be authorized to bargain in good faith and initial tentative agreements. Final agreement on a collective bargaining agreement shall be reached when each side obtains ratification of the proposed agreement from its respective constituencies.
- 4.7 Because negotiations are conducted in closed sessions this provision prohibits the public airing of any issues or the progress in the negotiations. This includes, no press releases regarding progress on negotiations shall be made without the mutual consent of the parties. The parties reserve the right to communicate with their constituencies in a manner consistent with preserving the confidential nature of the negotiations. The parties agree that details of proposals may be reviewed with each party's respective executive decision makers and that these details will remain confidential to the larger constituencies. Communications with the larger constituencies shall be limited to general identification of the issues under discussion. In the event of an impasse, the parties will confer regarding press releases until the fact-finder has issued a decision.
- 4.8 Either party may initiate negotiations for a successor agreement by providing the opposite party written notice of its intent to commence negotiations no sooner than sixty (60) work days or later than thirty (30) work days prior to the expiration of this Agreement.
- 4.9 Additional negotiations procedures and ground rules may be negotiated by the parties at the commencement of negotiations.

4.10 In the event an impasse has been declared and fact-finding has been requested, upon conclusion of the fact-finding hearing, the fact-finder shall recommend only the last best final offer of one the parties as presented at the final mediation session. The fact-finder shall present his/her recommendations and report to the parties. Upon receipts—of the fact-finders report and recommendations, the parties will meet within 10 days. If, after ten (10) workdays from the parties' meeting, the parties have not reached an agreement on a complete collective bargaining agreement, the CNM Labor Management Relations Board shall publish the fact-finder's recommendations and report.

ARTICLE 5: AGREEMENT CONTROL

- 5.1 If any College policy, regulation or directive is in specific conflict with any provision of this Agreement, the Agreement shall control.
- 5.2 This Agreement may only be modified or waived through a written agreement between the College and the Union.
- The parties (CNM, the Union, and bargaining unit employees) will abide by the conditions of this Agreement and all other CNM policies, rules, regulations, and practices. CNM reserves the right to amend said policies, rules, regulations and practices so long as such amendment does not specifically conflict with any provision of this Agreement. College policies, rules, regulations and practices other than this Agreement are not subject to the grievance procedure contained in this Agreement. Said policies, rules, regulations and practices shall not be interpreted as being an extension of this Agreement. If this Agreement is silent on a particular issue it shall be considered a retained management right and is not subject to the grievance procedure contained in this Agreement. The parties acknowledge that this does not prohibit the Union from raising issues covered by these policies in negotiations for a successor agreement, or in the Faculty/Management Committee during the term of this Agreement.
- Non-compliance with the provisions of this Agreement shall be considered a violation of College policy.

ARTICLE 6: SEVERABILITY

If any provision of this Agreement is determined by final order of a court or administrative agency with jurisdiction over the parties to be contrary to law, the affected provision shall be rendered null and void. All other provisions not affected by the illegal provision shall remain in full force and effect.

ARTICLE 7: GRIEVANCE PROCEDURE

7.1 PURPOSE

The purpose of this grievance procedure is to secure, at the lowest possible administrative level, equitable solutions to problems that arise and are subject to this procedure. To the extent allowed by law, the Union and the employees agree that this grievance procedure shall be the exclusive forum for challenging any alleged violation of any provision of this Agreement. To

the extent allowed by the law, the Union and the employees waive any other right they have or may have to challenge any right or benefit set forth in this Agreement in another forum. This is the only grievance or appeal procedure for the employees covered by this Agreement regarding any right or benefit provided by the College.

7.2 DEFINITIONS

- 7.2.1 A "grievance" shall be defined as an allegation that a violation of any provision of this Agreement has occurred.
- 7.2.2 A "grievant" shall be any faculty member, group of faculty or the Federation.
- 7.2.3 "Days" shall mean Monday through Friday except for holidays, which are observed by the College.

7.3 PROCEDURES

- 7.3.1 The number of days indicated at each level of this procedure shall be considered maximum and every effort shall be made to expedite the process.
- 7.3.2 Grievance proceedings shall be kept informal at all levels of this procedure.
- 7.3.3 If the College fails to comply in writing or with its time limit requirements as set forth under any of the procedure steps, the grievance shall be considered automatically appealed to the next level of the procedure.
- 7.3.4 If the grievant fails to comply with the grievant's time limit requirements, as set forth under any of the procedure's steps, the grievance shall be considered null and void.
- 7.3.5 The time limits set forth herein may be extended provided the extension has been mutually agreed upon in writing by the parties.
- 7.3.6 A grievance shall not be considered unless the grievant initiates the grievance no later than ten (10) days after the grievant knew or reasonably should have known of the action, which precipitated the grievance.
- 7.3.7 No reprisal or retaliation shall be taken against any person who participates in this procedure.
- 7.3.8 A grievant may be accompanied and represented by the Union and the charged party may be represented by a person of the party's choice at any hearing or meeting conducted under this procedure.
- 7.3.9 The parties may facilitate any investigation which may be necessary in order to expedite the process and provide information which is relevant to the issues

- addressed in the grievance. This investigation may include the sharing of relevant documents, facts, records and data in the possession of either party.
- 7.3.10 An employee, acting individually, may present a grievance without the intervention of the Union provided the grievance has been processed in accordance with this procedure. The grievant shall be responsible for notifying the Union in writing that a grievance is being filed. At any hearing or meeting related to a grievance brought individually by an employee, the Union shall be notified by the grievant of the hearing in advance and afforded the opportunity to be present and make its views known. Any adjustment made shall be consistent with the provisions of this Agreement.
- 7.3.11 If a grievance affects a group of two or more employees or involves a decision or action by the College, which has a departmental or College-wide impact, the Union may submit the grievance on behalf of the affected employees at Level 2 of this procedure. The parties may submit this grievance at Level 1 if the affected employees have the same supervisor.
- 7.3.12 All documents related to a grievance shall be maintained in a separate grievance file.

 This provision does not include disciplinary actions and/or documents that are the subject of a grievance.
- 7.3.13 Unless otherwise agreed to by the parties, grievances shall be processed at times other than during scheduled workload hours.
- 7.3.14 All decisions shall be submitted in writing at each step of the grievance procedure and the decision shall be submitted to both the grievant and the Union.
- 7.3.15 Grievances shall be filed on forms approved by the parties.
- 7.3.16 The parties shall maintain confidentiality for all grievance proceedings and for documents required by law to be kept confidential. If a grievant or the Union violates this provision, this action will be a waiver by the grievant and/or Union of any confidentiality right the grievant may have which is related to the grievance.
- 7.3.17 The parties to a grievance may mutually agree to toll the procedure's time limits in accordance with sub-paragraph 5 herein and attempt to mediate the dispute. If the parties agree to mediate the grievance, the College and the Union shall ask the Federal Mediation and Conciliation Service (FMCS) to assign a mediator. If the FMCS cannot assign a mediator in a timely manner, the parties may jointly choose another mediator. If either party wishes to terminate the mediation process and reinstate the time limits of the grievance procedure, the initiating party will notify the other party in writing of the intent to return the grievance to the procedure.

7.4 LEVEL 1

7.4.1 The grievant and/or the Union shall submit the grievance in writing to the Department Dean during an informal meeting. To be considered, the grievance must be filed in

accordance with the ten (10) day time limit contained in 7.3.6 of this Agreement and contain at a minimum the provision(s) of this Agreement alleged to be violated, a description of the facts that led the grievant to believe there has been a violation of the Agreement, the dates and known times of the incident that the grievant believes precipitated the grievance, all known witnesses, and the relief requested. The grievant may be accompanied and represented by the grievant's Union representative in accordance with section 7.3.8 herein. If the grievance does not comply with all the provisions of this grievance procedure it shall be null and void.

7.5 LEVEL 2

- 7.5.1 If the grievant is not satisfied with the results of Level 1, the grievant or the Federation may submit the grievance in writing to the Vice-President for Academic Affairs. To be considered, the grievance must be filed within ten (10) days of the response from the dean and contain the provision(s) of the Agreement allegedly violated, a brief description of the facts which led the grievant to believe there has been a violation of the Agreement and the relief requested.
- 7.5.2 No later than ten (10) days following receipt of the grievant's written grievance, the Vice-President for Academic Affairs shall submit a written response to the grievance. The response shall be submitted to the grievant and the Union
- 7.5.3 If the parties agree the Vice-President for Academic Affairs does not have the authority to resolve the grievance, the grievant or the Union may initiate the grievance with the Human Resources Director at Level 3. The written grievance and time limit requirements set forth under Levels 1 and 2 above shall be followed if this alternative is used.

7.6 LEVEL 3

- 7.6.1 If the grievant is not satisfied with the Vice-President's written disposition, the grievant or the Union may appeal the grievance in writing to the Human Resources Director or the Human Resources Director's designee no later than ten (10) days after the grievant received the Vice-President's response.
- 7.6.2 No later than ten (10) days following receipt of the grievant's appeal, the Human Resources Director or the Human Resources Director's designee shall schedule in a timely manner a meeting in an attempt to resolve the grievance. Each party shall be entitled to bring documents and/or witnesses to the meeting in order to present evidence on their behalf. Each party shall have the right to cross-examine witnesses brought by the other party. Each party shall assume its own costs including the costs of witnesses. Evidence and documents introduced shall be available for photocopy by the other party at their own expense.
- 7.6.3 No later than ten (10) days following the close of the meeting set forth under section 7.6.2 of this article, the Human Resources Director or the Human Resources Director's designee shall submit a written decision on the grievance to the grievant and the

Federation.

7.7 ARBITRATION

- 7.7.1 If the grievant and Union are not satisfied with the Level 3 disposition, the grievant may appeal the grievance to arbitration no later than ten (10) days following receipt of the Level 3 disposition by the grievant.
- 7.7.2 The grievance will be appealed to arbitration by the submission of a written request by the Union to the Federal Mediation and Conciliation Service (FMCS) for a list of seven arbitrators. A copy of the request shall be sent to the College by the Union. The request shall not include any special requirements for the arbitrator unless mutually agreed upon by the parties. Each party retains the right to request a second list of arbitrators from the FMCS.
- 7.7.3 The parties shall alternatively strike names on the list until there is one name remaining who shall be the arbitrator. A coin flip shall determine which party will strike first.
- 7.7.4 The arbitrator shall conduct the hearing as soon as possible following the selection of the arbitrator.
- 7.7.5 Issues related to the arbitrability of a grievance shall be decided by the arbitrator. If the College is challenging the arbitrability of the grievance it shall notify the Union and obtain a second list of arbitrators from the FMCS for the limited purpose of determining arbitrability. The parties shall strike names in accordance with the provisions herein. This arbitration on the question of arbitrability must be resolved prior to a hearing on the merits of the grievance; however, this provision shall not prevent striking names for an arbitrator to hear the merits of the grievance. The intent of this provision is to resolve the arbitrability question through the submission of briefs, supported with exhibits and/or affidavits as necessary or as determined by the arbitrator. If the arbitrator concludes that the issue is arbitrable the parties shall schedule the arbitration with the arbitrator selected to hear the merits of the case. If the arbitrator concludes the grievance is not arbitrable the grievance on the merits is dismissed and the issue is null and void.
- 7.7.6 The arbitrator's decision shall be submitted to the College and the Federation no later than thirty (30) days after the conclusion of the hearing.
- 7.7.7 The arbitrator's decision shall be in writing and shall include the arbitrator's decision, rationale and, if appropriate, the relief. The arbitrator shall not have the authority to expand, or add to, the rights employees or the Federation have under the terms of this Agreement.
- 7.7.8 The arbitrator's decision shall be final and binding on the parties subject to appeal in accordance with the Uniform Arbitration Act (Chapt. 44, NM Stat. Ann. 1978).
- 7.7.9 The arbitrator's fees and costs shall be shared equally by the parties. All other

expenses shall be assumed by the party incurring the costs, including the cost of witnesses.

ARTICLE 8: NON-DISCRIMINATION

The parties to this Agreement (the Federation and the College) agree that neither the Federation nor the College's respective policies or activities will discriminate against any employee based upon race, age, gender, color, national origin, religion, ancestry, marital status, sexual orientation, Federation or non-Federation affiliation, United States military veterans status or disability. To the extent allowed by law, the only forum for addressing issues covered by this Article is the grievance procedure contained in this Agreement.

ARTICLE 9: PARKING

9.1 Employees will be given the first opportunity before students to purchase parking permits for paid on campus lots. Instructors who were on approved leave will remain in the group of employees who have the opportunity to purchase permits first for the following term, provided they produce the appropriate documentation of the leave.

ARTICLE 10: EMPLOYEE RIGHTS

- 10.1 The College reserves the right to investigate allegations of employee misconduct and poor performance.
- 10.2 An employee may be placed on administrative leave during an investigation involving the employee. Administrative leave shall be leave with pay. The College considers it unethical, and it is a violation of this contract for faculty involved in disciplinary actions to involve his or her students in these disputes, unless those students are integral in the dispute.
- During an employee investigation, no documentation related to the matter will be placed in the employee's official personnel file. The employee will be provided the opportunity to respond to charges and a brief summary of the evidence supporting the charges prior to the imposition of disciplinary action.
- An employee shall be reprimanded or suspended without pay only for just cause. A grievance filed by an employee who has not completed seven (7) terms of employment with the College as a full-time instructor, which alleges a violation of this provision, may be processed through Level 3 of the grievance procedure herein, but shall not be subject to the arbitration procedure contained in Article 7.7 herein. The College's action at Level 3 shall be final and binding on all parties.
- During an employee's initial seven (7) terms of employment with the College as a full-time instructor, the employee may be terminated at the will of the College. The College's action shall be final and binding on all parties and shall not be subject to the grievance procedure.
- 10.6 Following completion of seven (7) terms of employment with the College as a full-time instructor, an employee may be reprimanded, placed on probation, suspended without pay, or

terminated only for just cause. The College's action shall be subject to the Agreement's grievance procedure. The grievance procedure shall be the exclusive remedy of an employee and the Federation to challenge the College's action. The College shall provide the employee with written notice of termination as soon as possible but no later than ten (10) days prior to the effective date of termination. The notice shall include the reason(s) for the termination.

- 10.7 For the purposes of this Article, the following definitions shall apply:
 - 10.7.1 "Termination" shall mean any adverse employment action by the College which results in an involuntary severance of an employee's employment status with the College.
- 10.8 An employee may be accompanied by a Union representative at a grievance procedure meeting as provided under this Agreement's grievance procedure, a meeting at which the employee will receive formal charges against the employee, a meeting which results in the issuance of a written reprimand against the employee, or a meeting initiated by the employee and the supervisor agrees with the employee's request for representation. An employee, supervisor, Union representative, or Human Resource representative may tape record any grievance meeting but must first reveal that the meeting is being recorded.
- 10.9 Time spent on full leave without pay or a full summer workload reduction (including reductions based upon offsets worked) shall not count as time worked for the purposes of complying with the seven (7) term requirement contained in this Article.

10.10 COPYRIGHTS

10.10.1 The College regards copyrightable material such as but not limited to a book, manual, musical or dramatic composition, architectural design, painting, sculpture or other comparable work developed by an employee as the property of the employee (author) unless:

The material is prepared under a grant or contract with specified ownership; or the material is prepared as a specific part of the employee's College assignment. An employee's general desire to produce occupational or scholarly works is not such a specific College assignment.

10.10.2 The College will claim copyright ownership in the name of the Governing Board of the College in those cases where:

An College employee creates a copyrightable work in the course of discharging an College assignment; or

The College specially orders or commissions a "work for hire", or College ownership is specified by terms of a gift, grant or contract with an outside party or sponsored program, or other agreement.

10.10.3 In any case where an employee in the development of a copyrightable work intended for commercial dissemination has made extensive use of College resources,

such as computer time, staff personnel, supplies, equipment or facilities, but not including the use of library facilities or office space, his/her supervisor or department dean may require the employee to reimburse the College for any portion of such use.

When a commercial enterprise is undertaken, the employee should consult his/her supervisor or department dean in advance to determine whether and to what extent reimbursement is appropriate. Reimbursement may be made by assignment of a portion of the royalties produced by the commercial venture, lump sum payment or any other mutually agreeable arrangement.

- 10.10.4 Any dispute as to the issue or extensive use of copyrighted material, or as to the amount or method of reimbursement for use of College resources in preparing copyrighted material, may be appealed from the supervisor to the department dean or from the department dean to the vice president for instruction.
- 10.10.5 The vice president for Academic Affairs is responsible for the interpretation and implementation of the copyright policy for the College. Decisions of the vice president may be appealed to the president.
- 10.10.6 During the term of this Agreement the Union may submit information for review by the Faculty Management Committee copyright policies involving lecture materials, online teaching resources, and similar intellectual property of CNM's peer institutions.
- 10.11 PATENTS -- The College encourages efforts by employees that might result in the creation of intellectual property which may be protectable by patent. The College recognizes that such efforts can be of value both to the College and the employee. Because such efforts often involve a combination of employee/College resources, it is appropriate for the College and the affected employee to have a policy that is mutually beneficial.
 - 10.11.1 The College shall not claim rights to any invention resulting from efforts that are in no way supported by the College, or to which the College's contribution was negligible.
 - 10.11.2 The College shall have the right, title and interest to an invention, including the sole right to file patent applications thereon and the right to waive all or part of such right, where:

the invention was conceived or first actually reduced to practice in the performance of work under an agreement with the College, or under an agreement of the College with any third party;

the invention was directly related to the employee's duties at the College; or

the invention was made with more than a negligible contribution of College funds, facilities, personnel, equipment or technical information.

10.11.3 Each invention shall be submitted to the vice president for Finance and

Operations for a determination as to ownership rights, according to the following procedure:

The inventor shall report the invention in writing as soon as possible after work on the project commences and preferably within two months after conception or first actual reduction to practice, whichever occurs first. The report shall include a description of the invention, a statement describing the facts and circumstances of the invention process, and a written statement of concurrence from the appropriate dean or director.

The vice president for administration shall make an official determination as to ownership rights within 60 days of receipt of the information in (10.11.3) above.

In the event the employee disagrees with the determination of the vice president for administration, the employee may within 20 working days of the date of the vice president's determination, appeal the determination to the president. The president may in his discretion appoint an ad hoc panel, which will review all relevant acts and circumstances and make recommendations to the president for final determination. The president will issue a determination of the employee's appeal within 60 days of receipt of the appeal.

- 10.11.4 It is within the sole discretion of the College to file an application for patent on any invention in which it has ownership interest. Likewise, it is within the sole discretion of the College to waive all or part of its right to any invention, including the filing of an application for patent. The terms and conditions of any waiver by the College, of any of its rights to an invention shall be a matter of negotiation between the College and the employee, and shall be determined on a case-by-case basis.
- 10.11.5 If the College determines to file a patent application in the United States or in foreign countries, the inventor shall at all times cooperate as requested by the College to assist in the preparation, filing and prosecution of patent application and the issuance and maintenance of any patents issuing. Costs relating to the patent application shall be borne by the College. Gross revenues received by the College including option fees, license fees, royalties and commissions of any description resulting from the exploitation of the invention, shall be shared 50% with the employee after deduction of all out-of-pocket costs incurred by the College, in the course of obtaining issuance and maintenance of the patent.
- 10.11.6 To the extent possible the employee and the College shall identify the employee's and the College's property rights prior to the implementation of a program.
- 10.12 An instructor shall be entitled to temporarily remove a student from his/her class when the instructor's safety, the safety of the student or the safety of other students is threatened or when the student disrupts a class. The instructor of record_shall be provided the opportunity to be consulted and involved in the final disposition of the student's continued enrollment in the class.
- 10.13 The parties agree that all employees in the designated bargaining unit are entitled

- to all of the rights and privileges delineated in this Agreement. There shall be no rights implied beyond the specific terms of this Agreement and the Federation shall be exclusive representative for the representation of those rights.
- 10.14 The College and the Union recognize that the primary function of instructors currently designated as Department Chair is to support the teaching mission of the institution; thus, nothing in this Agreement shall limit the number of course releases they may receive in a semester or over the course of the year so that they may effectively perform their duties.

ARTICLE 11: EMPLOYEE EVALUATIONS

- 11.1 The primary purpose for employee evaluations shall be the improvement of performance.
- 11.2 Each employee shall have an annual written evaluation using a College approved format. At will (trial period) employees will meet once per term with the Dean or his/her designee to discuss job performance. This language shall not in any way prevent the College from exercising its right to terminate an at will employee.
- 11.3 Student evaluations will continue to be an element of employee evaluations. The Dean shall be responsible for assessing and determining the validity of student criticism.
- 11.4 If a supervisor identifies an employee behavior, which the supervisor determines to be in need of remediation and does not rise to the level of an issue that requires immediate attention, the observed behavior shall be discussed with the employee and if the problem is not remedied it will be submitted to the employee in writing. The supervisor may assist the employee in developing a solution to the problem and a reasonable time period for improvement to take place. This provision shall not be interpreted in a manner, which prevents the College from taking disciplinary action against an employee.
- Prior to the completion of any written evaluation, the supervisor shall offer a conference with the employee to discuss the employee's evaluation.
- 11.6 The employee may submit a written response to any evaluation. The response shall be attached to the evaluation. If the response and any attachments is more than two pages, the employee must submit the material on CD.
- 11.7 The evaluation and supervision of employees shall be used only for legitimate business purposes.

ARTICLE 12: REDUCTION-IN-FORCE (RIF)

12.1 Because the College's staffing must be expanded and/or reduced for good faith reasons identified by the College including, but not necessarily limited to, fluctuations in enrollment or availability of funding, it may be necessary to reduce the number of employees or re-assign employees from full-time to partial RIF status.

- 12.2 If the elimination or cutback of an instructional program for two (2) terms or more is determined necessary by the College and results in either a lay off or reduction to partial RIF status of any employee, the Institution shall inform the Federation and the effected employees of the anticipated lay-off or reduction in writing no less than twenty (20) calendar days prior to the implementation of the layoff or reduction. If the elimination or cutback is for less than two (2) terms the employees and the Federation will receive prompt notice. The Federation shall be provided the opportunity to submit a written plan to the College setting forth a plan how the layoff or reduction may be avoided no less than five (5) days after receiving the written notice from the College. If the Federation does not respond within the five (5) day period, the College shall not be prevented from proceeding with its anticipated lay-off or reduction. The College shall consider the Federation's plan before implementing the RIF or any other plan.
- 12.3 Prior to the implementation of a lay-off or reduction to partial RIF status, the affected employee(s) will be re-assigned to another bargaining unit position(s) for which the employee(s) is (are) qualified if such positions are available. Additionally, if fully qualified, the affected employee may be assigned courses or assignments outside their academic discipline or in other departments.
 - 12.3.1 An employee may be assigned alternative duties by the department in order to eliminate or decrease the need for a layoff or reduction to partial RIF status. The employee and the dean shall meet to discuss alternative assignments including not limited to such assignments as textbook review, curriculum review and development, program assessment or research. Employees laid off shall have pay stopped effective with last day of work.
 - 12.3.2 An employee on partial RIF status during the fall and spring terms and who has not been given other duties or release time shall be paid on a pro rata basis.
 - 12.3.3 An employee on partial RIF status during the summer term shall have their pay calculated as if they had requested and been approved for a reduced summer workload.
 - 12.3.4 The provisions of this Article shall also be applicable to program offerings that change from three (3) terms to two (2) terms.
- 12.4 Persons retained as full-time faculty will be selected according to the skills needed to operate the programs involved, with seniority governing when two (2) or more employees are judged to have relatively equal skills and performance records. Equal skill shall be judged on occupational or discipline skills in the affected area and on teaching competencies. Performance will be judged on job evaluations. Only significant disparities between the two instructors' discipline skills and teaching competencies, as reflected in evaluations from recent years' service, will be used to override the seniority rule.
- 12.5 An employee reinstated within one (1) year after lay-off shall be entitled to seniority previously accrued during employment, all previous credit and standing granted on the pay plan for those reinstated to full-time positions, and the reinstatement of leave balances.

12.6 A laid-off employee shall be placed on a recall list for one (1) year. Employees shall be reinstated to positions for which they are qualified as determined by the departments in reverse order of lay-off. Employees on partial RIF status may continue in that status for an indefinite period, but will be returned to full time status prior to the recall of a laid off employee who is judged to have relatively equal skill and performance.

ARTICLE 13: ACADEMIC FREEDOM

The parties recognize that each employee, subject to parameters established by state and federal law and College approved curriculum, shall have the prerogative, right and responsibility to:

- provide a dispassionate, honest presentation appropriate to the students assigned to the employee of all topics determined by the employee to be related to the College approved curriculum course content;
- 13.2 assess the performance of students and
- 13.3 prepare curriculum and course content and choose textbooks for use by the employees' students.
- 13.4 final student grades shall not be changed without consultation with the Instructor of Record for the course.

ARTICLE 14: DRUG/ALCOHOL TESTING

- 14.1 The parties agree that the maintenance of a drug/alcohol free work place is a goal of both the College and the Federation. Employees are prohibited from possession, consumption and/or being under the influence of a controlled substance/alcohol while on the College's premises or during time paid by the employer. Violations of this prohibition may result in a disciplinary action up to and including termination.
- 14.2 The College may administer an alcohol and/or drug test of an employee when the College has probable cause to believe the employee is under the influence of a controlled substance and/or alcohol. For the purposes of this section, "probable cause" shall be defined as observable and articulable behavior exhibited by an employee that would lead a reasonable adult to conclude that the employee may be under the influence of a controlled substance and/or alcohol. Failure of an employee to cooperate in such testing may result in disciplinary action, including termination, against the employee.
- 14.3 Employees required by federal or state law or regulation to be subjected to random drug and/or alcohol tests will be required to comply with these tests.
- 14.4 Employees with substance abuse problems shall continue to be offered the opportunity to utilize the services provided by the College's Employee Assistance Program (EAP). Depending on the severity of the detected employee substance abuse problem, the College may either offer the employee EAP services and/or commence disciplinary action against the employee. If the College has initiated substance abuse testing of an employee or disciplinary action is pending, an employee's self-referral shall not preclude either action being taken by the College. An

- employee's self-referral to the EAP shall remain confidential and will not be used as a basis for disciplinary action.
- 14.5 Any additional policies and/or practices related to drug and/or alcohol testing shall not conflict with these provisions. Prior to the implementation of these policies and/or procedures, the Federation will be given the opportunity to review the proposed policies and/or procedures and provide input to the College's Human Resource Director.
- 14.6 Employees who participate in substance abuse programs while continuing employment with the College shall be subject to return to work agreements and periodic substance abuse testing as a condition of continued employment.

ARTICLE 15: EQUIPMENT, SUPPLIES, AND OFFICE SPACE

- 15.1 The parties recognize the importance of providing equipment, supplies and office space to employees in order to achieve the instructional objectives of the College. Employee office space is recognized as a problem, which needs to be addressed. Reasonable effort short of the expenditure of additional funds by the College shall be made to address this matter.
- 15.2 The college currently has need for faculty input related to the nine sustainability categories in the CNM Sustainability Plan. The union may submit names of faculty who will make a commitment to serve on sustainability sub-committees where discussion and planning will take place for the future of buildings, general equipment, and classroom equipment.
- 15.3 The College will work collaboratively with faculty of relevant disciplines to determine the feasibility of establishing a standard for measuring the instructional readiness of CNM labs.

ARTICLE 16: VACANCIES AND PROMOTIONS

- 16.1 Vacancies for full time faculty_bargaining unit positions shall be posted on the college website.
 - 16.1. 1 Each vacancy will be filled with the most competent applicant. If all other applicant qualifications are equal, the CNM instructor in this bargaining unit with the greatest seniority shall be given preference for the position. The final authority for hiring recommendations rests with the Dean and/or Vice President. Non-selection for a position shall be grievable only if the employee is alleging a violation of Article 8 of this Agreement.

ARTICLE 17: RESPONSIBILITIES

The parties recognize instructors as professionals. Faculty shall continue to be allowed the opportunity for collaborative involvement with their department deans in the development and implementation of operations, functions and work pertaining to employee assignments.

ARTICLE 18: MAINTAINING MINIMUM QUALIFICATIONS

- 18.1 The parties recognize there are certain licenses and/or certifications required for faculty to be qualified to perform the duties of their job description. The employee shall be responsible for the maintenance of these qualifications. If the employee is required to return to college, trade school, or the private sector in order to maintain one or more of these qualifications, the College shall continue to assist the employee with the requirement on a case by case basis.
- An employee who fails to maintain a required license and/or certification for the employee's position may be removed from the employee's position and may be terminated. Said removal or termination is only grievable in the event there is a factual dispute as to whether a license/certification was actually required or lost.
- 18.3 It is recognized that a faculty member may use College facilities as part of a professional development plan that is approved by the Dean.

ARTICLE 19: JOB DESCRIPTIONS

- 19.1 The parties agree that job descriptions are intended to provide a general description of the duties to be performed by the incumbent, not an all-inclusive list of duties. Employees are responsible for performing the work assigned to them whether or not it is specifically identified in their job description.
- 19.2 During the life of this Agreement the Employer may modify job descriptions on an as needed basis. The Union may acquire copies of the modified job descriptions from the Human Resources Department. In the event faculty members or the Union have concerns regarding modified job descriptions or additional work assignments, those concerns may be raised in the Faculty Management Committee.
- 19.3 If the College requires additional certification that becomes a new minimum qualification for current faculty to retain their employment, reasonable accommodations will be provided to the faculty member which will include fees and paid time or course release time for coursework and may include necessary travel expenses.

ARTICLE 20: PRIVATIZATION

- 20.1 The College has the right and responsibility to determine what work is to be performed and by whom it shall be performed.
- 20.2 If cost savings is the reason the College considers contracting out any program offerings normally performed by employees, the College shall provide the Federation written notice of the anticipated action no less than forty-five (45) calendar days prior to the planned implementation of the action. The term "program offerings" as used above shall not be interpreted to include the use of part-time employees.

- 20.3 Prior to making a final determination on the issue, the College shall allow the Federation to present alternatives to contracting out employee services. In the event the College and the Federation agree on cost-saving measures that may alleviate the need to contract out the services, the measures shall be implemented.
- 20.4 If the College allows bidding on the provision of employee services, the employees shall be allowed to bid to the extent provided by law.

ARTICLE 21: HEALTH AND SAFETY

- 21.1 The College shall continue to provide healthy and safe working conditions for all employees.
- The College shall continue to comply with all health and safety laws, rules and regulations promulgated by appropriate regulatory agencies.

ARTICLE 22: SENIORITY

- 22.1 Seniority shall be defined as the length of continuous employment with the College dating from the employee's most recent date of hire as a full time employee.
- 22.2 Seniority shall be broken under the following circumstances:
 - 22.2.1 if the employee quits;
 - 22.2.2 if the employee is involuntarily terminated;
 - 22.2.3 if the employee fails to return to work within any time period established pursuant to a layoff/recall notice;
 - 22.2.4 if an employee is absent from work for three (3) consecutive working days without advising the College and receiving approved leave;
 - 22.2.5 if the employee overstays leave of absence;
 - 22.2.6 if the employee intentionally gives a false reason for a leave of absence;
 - 22.2.7 if the employee is retired from College service; or
 - 22.2.8 if the employee intentionally falsifies any information on the employee's employment application.

ARTICLE 23: PERSONNEL FILES

23.1 The College shall maintain an official personnel file for each employee. The file will be maintained in the Human Resources Department.

- 23.2 An employee shall be permitted to review material contained in the employee's official personnel file. The College shall provide the employee access to the employee's official personnel file upon reasonable advance notice but no later than twenty-four (24) hours after the employee or the employee's representative has made the request for access. The employee shall be required to show proper identification. A designated representative of the Human Resources Department shall be present during the file review. The file reviewer may be required to sign and date a form maintained in the personnel file.
- 23.3 No anonymous, unsigned or unsubstantiated student-authored information will be placed in any employee's official file except for official department student evaluations.
- 23.4 The employee has the right to be accompanied by a Federation representative while examining the employee's official file.
- An employee may designate a Federation representative to have access to the employee's official file provided the designation is done in writing.
- 23.6 The College shall provide an employee a copy of any document, prior to the placement of the document in the official file. The employee shall be asked to sign the document in order to verify that the employee has seen the document.
- 23.7 The College will honor reasonable requests for a copy of an accessible document in the official file for the employee. The employee may be required to assume a reasonable cost for the copies.
- 23.8 The employee has the right to respond in writing to anything placed in the employee's official file and have such response placed with the material to which the response relates.
- 23.9 The department and each supervisor may maintain a separate working file for each employee that is not accessible to the employee. Information contained in the working file concerning performance shall not be used as a sole basis for disciplinary action, unless the employee is apprised of the information and provided an opportunity to respond and challenge the information.

ARTICLE 24: UNION RIGHTS

- 24.1 The following rights shall be granted exclusively to the Union, and shall not be granted to any other labor organization.
- 24.2 The College shall provide the Union payroll deduction for membership dues for employees who authorize the deductions in the amount designated by the Union. The deductions shall be made provided the deduction request is submitted to the College's payroll office on a form authorized by the Union The deductions shall be made from employee paychecks for each pay period. The authorizations may be submitted to the payroll office at any time, and the deductions will commence on the following payday. The deductions shall be transmitted to the Union within a

reasonable period of time following each pay date at which the deductions were made. Employee authorizations shall be continuous and may be terminated at any time The Union shall notify the Payroll Office of any change in the deduction amounts at least ten (10) days prior to the effective date of the new amount. The Union agrees to indemnify, defend, and render the College and Governing Board harmless for any action resulting from compliance with this provision.

- 24.3 The amount for membership dues to be deducted from each employee's wages will be certified in writing by the Union In the event the amount of membership dues changes, the College shall implement such change within a reasonable time period.
- The Union shall be permitted to use E-mail at College worksites for the dissemination of 24.4 information. Nothing inflammatory, derogatory, or disruptive to good labor-management relations shall be contained in the email or written documents to be distributed and/or posted or communications with any College student media. Such information will be distributed and/or posted by Union representatives. For email communications to the entire bargaining unit utilizing the CNM email system the Union agrees to provide a copy in advance for approval or disapproval to the Marketing and Communications Office. Approval or disapproval shall normally be provided to the Union within forty-eight (48) business hours after the Union submits the request. The College shall not unreasonably delay or unreasonably deny the Union's request. Email communication between a Federation representative and an individual or individuals in the bargaining unit shall not be subject to review by MCO. College resources shall not be used for any political campaign for an individual candidate or an organization College resources shall not be used for any union activity including but not limited to political issues or a campaign for an individual candidate or an organization unless specifically authorized elsewhere in this Agreement. In the event the College believes a violation of this Article has occurred it shall be brought to the attention of the Union President and the distribution in question shall be halted.
- 24.5 The Union may use meeting areas in College buildings at no cost to the Union provided advanced scheduling has been made with the College and provided such meetings do not conflict with scheduled events or the College's facilities policy.
- 24.6 The Union may be granted two (2) paid leave days and two (2) unpaid days each year of the contract during which Union representatives may conduct Union business. These days shall be scheduled through the Labor Relations Officer in a manner that does not unreasonably disrupt the educational program(s).
- 24.7 The Union shall be provided bulletin board space in each department.
- 24.8 Union officials and/or representatives who are not College employees shall have the right to visit worksites for the purpose of conducting representational business provided they do not interfere with any employee's work schedule and provided they obtain advance approval from the College's Labor Relation's Officer. The request for approval will normally be obtained 48 hours in advance. Notices of shorter duration will not be unreasonably denied.

- 24.9 Upon request, the College shall provide the Union with budget and salary information, which is considered public information.
- 24.10 Upon request, the College shall provide the Union a listing of all unit members arranged according to hire date. The listing shall also include the member's work location.
- 24.11 The Union worksite representatives are recognized as Union leaders in their respective worksites if they have been so designated in writing. This recognition carries with it the right of the representatives to carry out their Union responsibilities provided these responsibilities do not interfere with the representative's or the employees' minimum of 30 hours weekly on campus. Within 30 days of the signing of this Agreement, the Union President shall notify in writing the College's Labor Relations Officer of the worksite representatives and changes within 10 days of when they occur. The College shall recognize these representatives as Union leaders at the worksites. Anyone whose name does not appear on the notification to the College's Labor Relations Officer shall not receive any recognition.
 - 24.11.1 Worksite representatives may distribute Union materials and conduct Union business provided this activity does not interfere with the representative's workload schedule. Materials distributed shall be in compliance with the provisions identified above in 24.4.
 - 24.11.2 The worksite representative shall have the right to bring to the attention of the worksite supervisor all matters pertaining to the rights of Union and other concerns of the employees provided these activities do not interfere with the representative's work schedule.

ARTICLE 25: FACULTY-MANAGEMENT COMMITTEE

- A Faculty-Management Committee (FMC) is established. The FMC's purpose shall be the discussion of faculty_concerns and issues which relate to professional needs and matters which relate to terms and conditions of employment. The FMC shall be composed of three (3) representatives appointed by the College President and three (3) representatives appointed by the Union President. By mutual agreement the FMC may establish rules and procedures provided they do not conflict with any provision of this Agreement, study issues or establish subcommittees to study issues which will be reported back to the FMC and submit written findings and recommendations to the College and Union negotiating teams.
- 25.2 The parties agree to discuss applications of this Agreement in the FMC in order to attempt to reach mutually agreeable interpretations.
- 25.3 The parties agree that the FMC will be convened for the specific purpose of reviewing the workload and on campus requirements of faculty teaching distance education classes with specific focus on the documentation of faculty student contact outside the structured classroom setting. Additionally, newly developed programs will be discussed with the goal of the parties reaching consensus on a workload that is consistent with the established Workload Appendix.

ARTICLE 26: MANAGEMENT RIGHTS

- 26.1 Unless limited by specific provisions of this Agreement, the College reserves the right to:
 - 26.1.1 Determine the mission of the College and its division(s) and departments.
 - 26.1.2 Set standards.
 - 26.1.3 Exercise control and discretion over the College's organization and its operations.
 - 26.1.4 Direct employees of the College.
 - 26.1.5 Hire, promote, assign, transfer, and retain employees in positions within the College and suspend, demote, discharge or take disciplinary action against employees of the College.
 - 26.1.6 Maintain the efficiency of the operations entrusted to the administration of the College.
 - 26.1.7 Relieve employees from duties because of lack of work or lack of funding.
 - 26.1.8 Determine the methods, means and personnel by which such College operations are to be conducted.
 - 26.1.9 Take actions as may be necessary to carry out the mission and functions of the College and maintain uninterrupted service to the students, instructors, and other employees in situations of emergency.
- 26.2 The employer shall retain all other rights not expressly abridged by this Agreement.

 These rights shall not be subjugated or diminished in anyway by any expressed or implied duty to bargain unless it is specifically contained in this Agreement. This provision shall not be interpreted to prohibit bargaining on these issues in negotiations for a successor Agreement.

ARTICLE 27: LEAVES

27.1 General Provisions

All leave usage is subject to the approval of the dean or designee. Attendance on days when there is a meeting of the Academic Affairs Division or school meetings is mandatory.

27.1.1 For the purposes of this article, "immediate family" shall mean the employee's spouse, child, stepchild, grandchild, parent, stepparent, sister, stepsister, brother, stepbrother, grandparent, son-in-law, daughter-in-law, sister-in-law, brother-in-law, mother-in-law, father-in-law, others who reside in the same household with the employee, including a domestic partner, or a person in loco parentis (i.e., a person who is

- acting in place of the employee's parent or who is in the care of an employee acting in place of a parent).
- 27.1.2 Time spent by an employee on any approved leave shall be counted for seniority purposes.
- 27.1.3 Chargeable paid leave shall be made in one-half (1/2) hour increments. All employee absences shall be recorded and, where appropriate, debited on a one-to-one basis from accrued leave.
- 27.1.4 Chargeable leave shall not be made for time involved in a College closing or abbreviated schedules.
- 27.1.5 Once an employee is on an approved leave, the leave may be converted to another type of leave if the conversion request is approved by the President or the President's designee.
- 27.1.6 Unless otherwise stated in this Agreement, all benefits earned by an employee on an accrual or credited basis shall be restored to an employee following the return of the employee from leave without pay. An employee shall continue to accrue benefits while on a paid leave of absence, but the employee shall not accrue benefits while on an unpaid leave of absence.
- 27.1.7 An employee shall continue to be eligible for all employee insurance programs while on a leave of absence. While an employee is on a paid leave of absence, the College shall continue to assume its share of premium costs.
- 27.1.8 Unless otherwise stated in this Agreement, an employee shall submit leave requests for approval to the employee's dean or dean's designee. All leave requests shall be subject to approval by the employee's dean or dean's designee based on reasonable criteria. The employees recognize the importance of requesting leave as far in advance as possible to allow for reasonable accommodation by the dean or dean's designee of the leave request. The dean or dean's designee shall apply reasonable, articulable criteria.
- 27.1.9 Unless otherwise stated in this Agreement, an employee on any leave of absence with a duration of one term or less shall be returned at the conclusion of the leave to the same job title to which the employee was assigned immediately prior to the commencement of the leave. An employee returning from a leave of absence with duration in excess of one (1) term shall be returned to the same or equivalent job title, which the employee is qualified to teach. The job title to which the employee is returned may or may not contain the same class schedule, which was assigned to the employee prior to the leave.
- 27.2 Bereavement Leave: A maximum of three (3) days leave with pay shall be granted an employee in the event of a death in the employee's immediate family. If additional leave is required, the employee may use other available paid leave as appropriate. Bereavement leave is not cumulative and shall not be deducted from accumulated paid leave.

27.3 Sick Leave

- 27.3.1 Sick leave with pay may be used by an employee for personal illness in the immediate family subject to the limits set forth herein, injury or quarantines.
- 27.3.2 An employee shall accrue three (3) hours of paid sick leave per pay period to a maximum of 1362 hours or 227 days.
- 27.3.3 A maximum of three (3) days of sick leave in succession may be used by an employee for illness of an employee's immediate family member. For illness extending beyond three (3) days in succession, see section five (5) of this article.
- 27.3.4 If the absence is due to a work-related injury or illness, the President may advance additional sick leave to the employee in an amount equal to amount the employee would have accrued during the balance of the fiscal year. Requests for this benefit shall be submitted in writing to the President.
- 27.3.5 An employee who is absent because of personal or family illness may be asked by the employee's supervisor to submit a physician's statement attesting to the illness.
- 27.3.6 Appointments for treatment by a physician or dentist are legitimate reasons for the use of sick leave. Prior arrangements for the appointments shall be made by the employee with the employee's supervisor and adequate documentation may be required.
- 27.3.7 Abuse of sick leave is sufficient reason for termination of employment or other disciplinary action.

27.4 Medical Leave

- 27.4.1 When an employee is unable to perform essential job functions because of a serious health condition, the employee shall be entitled to medical leave without pay under the Family and Medical Leave Act for a period not to exceed 12 weeks during any 12-month period.
- 27.4.2 A medical certification attesting to the employee's health condition shall be required.
- 27.4.3 An employee on Medical Leave shall report to the employee's dean or dean's designee every 30-calendar days.
- 27.4.4 If the employee participates in College insurance plans, the College will pay the employer's share of insurance premiums for up to 12 weeks.
- 27.4.5 The employee shall have all rights provided under the Family and Medical Leave Act.
- 27.4.6 An employee shall be eligible for a total leave of 12 weeks during any 12 month period subject to the conditions set forth in section 4.1 above and the conditions set forth in

section 5.1 below. An employee shall not be allowed to exceed the 12-week total by combining the two leaves.

27.5 Family Leave

- 27.5.1 An employee shall be eligible, under the Family and Medical Leave Act, to up to 12 weeks of unpaid leave during any 12 month period upon the birth and care of the employee's child, placement of an adopted or foster child with an employee or care of an employee's spouse, child or parent in case of a serious health condition.
- 27.5.2 An employee may substitute appropriate accrued leaves for any part of the 12-week period. Sick leave may be substituted only if the family leave is being used for care of the employee's spouse, child or parent in case of a serious health condition.
- 27.5.3 The 12-month period referenced in 5.1 above shall commence on the date the Family Leave commences.
- 27.5.4 An employee shall be entitled to all rights set forth in the Family and Medical Leave Act.
- 27.5.5 If an employee participates in College insurance plans, the College shall pay the employer share of the insurance premiums for up to 12 weeks.
- 27.5.6 Where two (2) spouses are College employees, they shall be allowed a total of 12 weeks of Family Leave between them during any 12 month period for the birth or adoption of a child, the placement of a foster child or to care for an ill parent. If the leave is requested for either spouse's own serious health condition or the serious health condition of the couple's child, each spouse shall be entitled to separate Family Leave.

27.6 Personal Leave

- 27.6.1 Each employee shall be granted five (5) days, or 30 hours, of personal leave with pay for each academic year. Personal leave shall accrue at the rate of .1923 days per pay period and shall be deducted on an hour for hour basis when utilized.
- 27.6.2 Personal leave may be taken, with proper approval, whether or not it has been accrued to the maximum amount for which an employee will become eligible during a given academic year. However, if the employee terminates employment before having accrued as much leave as has been taken, the employee shall be obligated to reimburse the College for unaccrued leave taken or the College may withhold from the employee's earnings an amount sufficient to liquidate the debt.
- 27.6.3 Except in the case of an emergency, personal leave requires advance approval by the dean or dean's designee.
- 27.6.4 Not more than five (5) days of personal leave may be taken in succession.

- 27.6.5 Not more than four (4) days (twenty-four (24) hours) of personal leave granted but not taken during an academic year may be carried forward to the following academic year. For additional personal leave granted but not taken, the employee has the option of converting the excess leave to sick leave at 100 percent or receiving payment at a conversion rate of one (1) day's pay for four (4) days of leave.
- 27.6.6 Use of personal leave is discouraged during the first five (5) or last five (5) instructional days of a term.
- 27.7 Professional Leave: Within budgetary constraints, professional leave with pay shall be encouraged, supported and granted by the College for the professional enhancement of faculty. Employees and the dean in each department shall attempt to collegially determine the activities recommended to the vice-president. If the employees and the dean cannot reach agreement on the recommended activities, the dean shall make the final recommendations.
- 27.8 Professional Development/Career Advancement Leave
 - 27.8.1 The parties recognize professional development/career advancement leave as an important method for updating employees who have been away from industry for a prolonged period of time. The parties further recognize the importance of establishing procedures for encouraging employees to return to industry from time to time. For the purposes of this leave, "industry" shall mean a private business or industrial organization, a government or public agency or an academic setting regularly employing five (5) or more persons.
 - 27.8.2 Professional development/career advancement leave may be made available to employees each academic year. This leave shall not exceed one (1) academic year in length.
 - 27.8.3 While on professional development/career advancement leave, an employee shall be paid up to one-half (1/2) of the employee's daily rate of pay for which the employee would have been qualified as an employee. The pay shall be subject to the following conditions:
 - 27.8.3.1 The employee must be employed in a position commensurate with and appropriate to the duties assigned to the employee at the College.
 - 27.8.3.2 The pay from the industrial employment shall not equal the employee's College daily rate of pay, and the employee is not paid below the prevailing rate of pay for the employment.
 - 27.8.3.3 The leave and employment is full-time.
 - 27.8.4 Only an employee who has completed at least three (3) continuous years of service with the College will be considered for professional development/career advancement leave.
 - 27.8.5 As a condition for approval of this leave, the employee shall agree to return to College employment for at least two (2) terms for each term on leave or repay to the College the salary received from the College during their period of leave.

- 27.8.6 The College shall continue to pay its share of premiums for insurance plans in which the employee is enrolled when the leave is approved. If the employee does not satisfy the conditions set forth in 26.8.5 above, the employee shall be liable for all premium payments made by the College on behalf of the employee while the employee was on the leave.
- 27.8.7 An employee on this leave shall continue to accrue paid leave in the same manner as the employee accrued the paid leave while the employee was working full-time at the College however it shall be prorated based upon the amount of salary paid by the College.
- 27.8.8 Upon return from the leave the employee will be placed in a position with the same job title that the employee held prior to the leave being taken.

27.9 Court Leave

- 27.9.1 An employee shall be granted leave with pay for service or appearance at a legal proceeding including jury duty or a response to a subpoena or other legal proceeding which requires the employee's absence from duty for other than personal matters. The employee shall make arrangements with the College for the endorsement by the employee to the College of any per diem check received from the court. Amounts received for mileage and expenses may be retained by the employee.
- 27.9.2 An employee who needs to appear at a legal proceeding to assert or protect the employee's own interests may be eligible to use accrued paid personal leave for these purposes. If the employee does not have accrued paid personal leave, the employee may be eligible to use leave without pay.
- 27.9.3 This leave may not be used by an employee pursuing a claim or called to testify against the College.
- 27.10 Military Leave. An employee shall be granted up to 15 days of paid military leave per year if the employee is required to report for service with any branch of the United States Armed Forces, including the National Guard or Reserves. If the military pay is less than an employee's salary during the leave period, the College will pay the difference.

27.11 Leave Without Pay

27.11.1 An employee may be granted an unpaid leave of absence outside the Family Medical and Leave Act when such leave is determined to be in the best interests of the College. Leave for the purpose of taking employment with another employer is not in the best interest of the College, however extended unpaid leave on a per term basis for the Federation President to work for the Federation will be allowed with reasonable notice.

- 27.11.2 Upon return from the leave, the employee may be reassigned to an equivalent job title within the bargaining unit. No guarantee is made that the employee will have the same or substantially similar duties or schedule upon his/her return.
- 27.11.3 The leave shall not exceed one (1) year.
- 27.11.4 An employee with less than three (3) years of service with the College who takes this leave may continue enrollment in College insurance plans provided the employee pays 100% of the insurance premiums during the time spent on the leave.
- 27.11.5 An employee with three (3) years or more service with the College who takes his leave may continue enrollment in the College's insurance plans by paying in advance the employee's share of the insurance premium for the first 105 calendar days of the leave. For a leave extending beyond 105 calendar days, the employee on leave shall pay 100% of the premium costs in order to remain enrolled with the College's insurance plans.

27.12 Substitute Procedures

27.12.1 An employee who plans to be absent shall obtain the appropriate approved leave and make plans for the coverage of missed classes. The practice of "collegial coverage" (i.e., the voluntary coverage by an employee of another employee's class) during an employee's absence may be used if approved by the employee's dean or dean's designee provided the employee acquires approved leave.

An employee may utilize "flex time" for the rescheduling of office and/or preparation time as a result of an absence provided the scheduling is programmatically sound, the time is rescheduled during the subsequent six (6) day period and approved by the employee's dean or dean's designee. Flextime does not require the use of accrued leave.

27.12.2 When an employee's absence is caused by illness or another emergency, the employee shall notify the department office, the dean or the dean's designee as soon as possible. If the office is closed and the dean or the dean's designee cannot be located, the employee shall contact the control center and leave the required information.

27.13 Absence Without Leave

- 27.13.1 An employee's failure to notify the College of an absence for three (3) consecutive days shall be regarded as abandonment and a voluntary resignation by the employee except as provided herein.
- 27.13.2 The requirement set forth in 26.13.1 above shall only be waived when the employee is prevented from providing notification by events beyond the employee's control. As a condition for reinstatement, the employee shall be required to demonstrate that notification was provided as soon as possible.

ARTICLE 28: INSURANCES

- 28.1 The College shall continue to offer group health, disability, dental, vision and life insurance options to employees.
- 28.2 The College's premium contribution for the group health, disability, dental and vision plans shall continue to be the maximum required by law. The College shall continue to pay 100% of the basic life insurance plan.
- 28.3 Employees shall continue to be permitted to participate in tax-deferred annuity and cafeteria plans on a voluntary basis in accordance with College procedure.
- 28.4 Employees who participate in voluntary life insurance shall pay 100% of the premium.

ARTICLE 29: NO STRIKE

- 29.1 No employee or labor organization shall engage in a strike. No employee labor organization shall cause, instigate, encourage or support a strike. The employer shall not cause, instigate, or engage in any employee lockout.
- 29.2 In addition to any remedy either of them may have under the terms of the Policy, the employer may apply to the appropriate New Mexico District Court for injunctive relief to end a strike and an exclusive representative of public employees affected by a lockout may apply for injunctive relief to end a lockout.
- Any labor organization that causes, instigates, encourages or supports an employee strike, walkout or slowdown may be decertified as the exclusive representative for the appropriate bargaining unit by the board, and shall be barred from serving as the exclusive representative of any bargaining unit of employees of the employer for a period of one year.

ARTICLE 30: PAYMENT FOR UNUSED SICK LEAVE

Each employee whose most recent commencement date of employment began prior to July 1, 1990 and who, at the time of employment termination is eligible to retire under the Educational Retirement Act shall be entitled to receive payment for accrued sick leave in accordance with the Employee Handbook and the following formula:

- Each eligible employee who has accrued between 150 and 227 sick leave days shall be eligible for one (1) day's pay for each two (2) days of sick leave in excess of 150.
- Each eligible employee with fewer than 150 accrued sick leave days shall be eligible for one (1) day's pay for each three (3) days of sick leave.

ARTICLE 31: EDUCATIONAL BENEFITS

- 31.1 The College shall continue to offer educational benefits to employees to support and encourage professional development and career advancement for employees.
- Travel reimbursements shall be granted to employees in accordance with the College's Professional Development Plan in existence on September 1, 1996.
- Full Time Faculty are eligible for educational benefits as authorized by the CNM policy contained in the Employee Handbook.

ARTICLE 32: WORKLOAD

- 32.1 It is recognized that employees are professional employees who will continue to devote a sufficient amount of time to their duties to ensure that there is excellence in instruction. It is further recognized by the parties that employees devote hours of service to the College and students beyond the minimum set forth herein. Employees who are assigned to a full-time position as defined herein shall render service to the College for a minimum of 30 hours per week or prorated amount for reduced workload. The total minimum of 30 hours per week shall consist of class contact hours, office hours and other duties as defined below. The total minimum of 30 hours will occur on the campuses of the College or other approved sites. Work hours for short courses, summer term and non-traditional instruction shall be scheduled on this basis.
- Contact hours are defined to mean those teaching hours scheduled with students in a classroom, lab or clinical setting. The required contact hours by discipline/program are specified in the Workload Appendix.
- Office hours are defined as scheduled time spent on campus in increments of at least one-half (1/2) hour during which an employee is available to meet with or communicate with students. An employee whose regular contact hours exceed 20 hours shall be allowed to reduce the employee's office hours by one (1) hour for each additional hour over 20 hours.
- Other duty hours are defined as time for additional student consultation as needed, preparation, evaluation of student performance, curriculum development, sponsorship of student groups, College and/or department committee work and service, faculty or departmental meetings, inservice training, professional development, college service, and any other professional duties other than contact hours. The employee and employee's dean will collaborate on the appropriate balance, identification and combination of duties. Class contact hours and other duty hours may include assignment off-campus, which must be in writing and approved in accordance with the provisions herein. Release time, assignments and other duty hours are subject to approval by the appropriate dean.
- 32.5 A full-time faculty member (employee) shall be defined as an employee who is selected into an

approved full-time faculty position. When it is in the best interest of an instructional program, the appropriate dean may grant an employee's request to teach less than the regular class contact hour load as listed in the Workload Appendix. Those who fall below the regular class contact hour load during fall and spring terms, and have not been given other assigned duties or release time shall be paid on a pro rata basis. The College will make reasonable efforts to honor employee requests that do not interfere with instructional requirements.

- 32.6 An overload shall be defined as a workload in excess of the Discipline/Program regular workload set forth in the Workload Appendix when the excess is generated by the assignment of an additional course. The employee shall be paid the overload rate for each hour of the course. All overloads shall be in addition and must occur outside the base workload minimum of 30 hours per week. All overloads must be approved by the dean or the dean's designee. For bachelors and master's degree prepared instructors overloads shall be paid at \$32 per hour for each hour of the course, including the required scheduled office hours, if the course has one. For doctorate prepared instructors, overloads shall be paid at \$33 per hour. Starting with fall semester of 2015. overloads for all instructors shall be \$32 an hour. The hourly overload rate shall be the only rate used to compute compensation for overloads. If, for any reason, the College determines that the employee's subsequent assignments within this academic year are such that the course should not have been considered an overload, the College shall adjust the employee's pay to the appropriate level. An employee may request a workload in a given term in excess of the Workload Appendix by a full course in that term in order to reduce the employee's workload in the summer term by a full course. There shall be no reduction in pay so long as the employee's annual workload is equal to the appropriate amount set forth under the Workload Appendix times three (3). The request must be made by August 1st of each year. Such employees shall receive first consideration in offset assignment. It is recognized that the college may limit overload assignments for operational reasons.
- 32.7 An employee who teaches three (3) physical science theory courses per year will be allowed a weekly contact load of 15.
- Each employee shall submit to the employee's dean at the beginning of the term a schedule of the employee's activities totaling 30 hours per week for the term. The hours must be scheduled between Monday and Saturday. The schedule will be developed by the employee and the dean in accordance with section one (1) through four (4) of this article. The schedule may be altered by advance mutual agreement between the dean and the employee.
- 32.9 The parties recognize that employee productivity and public accountability require periodic auditing and appropriate management practices which will be implemented during the term of this Agreement. This article will be implemented in accordance with the parties' recognition that the employee's need for reasonable professional autonomy will be balanced against the College's need for reasonable accountability and employee productivity. Violations of this section shall be considered a rules infraction and addressed in accordance with established procedure.
- 32.10 Sick leave and personal leave accruals shall be prorated for those employees whose workload is reduced.

32.11 WORKFORCE TRAINING CENTER

A faculty member may have instruction at the Workforce Training Center be considered part of their regular workload under the following conditions:

- 1. the course work is part of the employee's assigned discipline and department;
- 2. the assignment is approved by the dean and the Vice President of Academic Affairs.

ARTICLE 33: COMPENSATION

33.1 All employees will receive a recurring pay increase of 2% effective the first day of the first full pay period following complete and total final settlement. Pay increases and decreases for the 2013-2014 fiscal year shall be decided by the Governing Board. In addition to the pay increase granted in this section, the College shall provide a market adjustment increase of 1.64% to the base pay of the employees in recognition of ongoing faculty contributions and an additional three (3) days of work per year. The three days shall normally be scheduled as Convocation Day and two (2) Professional Development Days. The scheduling and content of Convocation Day and Professional Development Days are appropriate topics for discussion at the Faculty Management Committee meetings. Convocation Day and the Professional Development days will normally be scheduled immediately prior to the beginning of a term with Convocation and one (1)Professional Development day normally preceding fall semester and the other Professional Development day normally preceding spring semester. If, as part of negotiations for a successor agreement, either party decides that the continued inclusion of the three additional days and the value associated with those days needs to be renegotiated, the topic will be considered a legitimate subject of bargaining.

The participation agreement extra compensation rate shall continue to be \$32 per hour.

- 33.2 Philosophical Agreement of the Parties
 - 33.2.1 The parties agree that by accepting this Agreement, the issue of CNM being a three term versus a two term institution is now resolved. This language in no way prohibits the Federation from advocating or proposing pay increases for employees in negotiations for successor agreements.
- 33.3 In order to maximize the opportunity for instructors to reduce their summer workload, the following conditions shall apply.
 - 33.3.1 Rather than continue the current method of docking an instructor's pay on a prorated amount for each course the instructor is allowed to not teach during the summer term, the instructor's rate of pay will be reduced by a fixed replacement cost amount for each hour reduced that is part of a full course. Workloads can only be reduced by a full course under this provision except hourly reduction is available in Health Occupations. The total amount of course reduction using this method cannot exceed the complete full-time summer term workload.

- 33.3.2 The replacement cost per contact hour is based on the attached summer term replacement cost schedule.
- 33.3.3 For an instructor to be eligible for a full reduction for the summer term the instructor must make a request in writing to their dean by August 1st in a given year of the year preceding the summer in which they wish to reduce their workload. Reduction of less than a-full summer term should be requested as soon as known to the instructor and may be approved at the discretion of the dean. For an instructor to be eligible for the summer reduction rate he/she must carry a full workload in accordance with the workload appendix for the fall and spring terms immediately preceding the summer of the requested reduction.
- 33.3.4 The dean shall make reasonable efforts to accommodate the request of the instructor for a reduced summer workload received by August 1st, in a given year and shall not deny such request without a verifiable operational reason for doing so, such as, but not limited to, no suitable part-time replacement instructor. Once an individual has committed to a summer workload reduction in a given academic year, subsequent requests during that academic year for additional summer course(s) will be granted at the discretion of the dean.
- 33.3.5 When courses cannot be filled with suitable part-time instructors to the satisfaction of the dean, such courses shall be offered to suitable full-time instructors on a voluntary basis. The dean shall assign courses from the available volunteers. When there is an insufficient number of full-time volunteers, or the dean determines that the volunteers are not suitable to teach the course, the course shall be assigned by the dean to the full-time instructor the dean believes most suitable to teach the course. The dean's judgment on suitability is final and not subject to challenge except in the case of a verifiable operational reason when the employee has submitted a request for summer course reduction by the deadline in # 33.4.3 above.
- 33.3.6 Sick and personal leave accruals shall be reduced on a prorated basis according to time worked when an instructor reduces his/her workload. No leave is earned for working an overload but earned leave can be used while working overloads.
- 33.3.7 When an instructor does not work some or all of the summer term, CNM will continue to pay the employer's portion of the insurance premium.
- 33.3.8 With dean approval an employee who receives a grant may choose to be compensated for the grant by course release or overload pay at the current extra compensation participation agreement rate.
- 33.4 There shall be no other pay increases during the term of this Agreement other than those contained herein. In the event of shared course work, team teaching arrangements and other non-traditional assignments, pay rates are subject to the approval of the Vice President of Instruction and the Human Resources Director.

33.5 TWO TERM FACULTY

- A. Full-time three term faculty may apply to permanently change their status to that of a two term faculty member. The College and the departments will make reasonable attempts to comply with such requests. In the event a faculty member applies and is selected into a two term position, the following conditions shall apply.
- 1. The faculty member's two term rate of pay will be calculated as a three term employee who is taking the summer reduction option offered in accordance with the provisions of 33.4 and this amount will become his/her new base rate of pay.
- 2. The faculty member's leave accrual will be prorated on a two term basis. No leave is earned for working an overload; however, earned leave from previous terms can be used for overloads.
- 3. The faculty member shall be eligible to work in the summer term and, if selected to do so, will be paid the overload rate.
- B. When full-time faculty vacancies are advertised and filled, the College shall make a determination as to whether the needs of the College are best filled by a two or three term faculty and will fill the position accordingly.

ARTICLE 34: FACULTY SCHEDULING AND CLASS ASSIGNMENT

- The parties acknowledge the desirability of collaboration in developing the individual faculty member's course schedules and assignment of classes. Each department shall develop a process that allows faculty members to request specific courses and schedules prior to the development of the final schedule. At the sole discretion of the Dean, seniority may be used as a method for determining which faculty member receives a particular course when two or more faculty members have requested that course, during the initial development of the schedule.
- The parties recognize the desirability of limiting the duration of an employee's work schedule to a maximum of eight (8) hours per day consistent with the programmatic needs of the College. This provision shall not be interpreted to deny an employee's request for overload or to work longer hours when requested by the employee.
- The parties agree that course schedules that are spread out more than five consecutive days, meet on Saturday and Sunday, and have ending times beyond 9:30 pm are normally considered undesirable by full-time faculty. To the extent reasonable, these courses should be scheduled through voluntary assignments.
- 34.3 In the event a faculty member's schedule is changed, the faculty member will be advised of the change in a timely manner via phone or e-mail.

ARTICLE 35: INVOLUNTARY WORKLOAD REDUCTION

In a given term employees may have their regular workload reduced in the event the College determines classes do not have sufficient enrollment and alternative courses or assignments are not available. In the event the reduction results from the College's determination that a class or classes have insufficient enrollment, the affected employees will receive prompt notice. The provisions of the Reduction in Force Article of this Agreement do not apply to this situation.

An employee may be assigned an alternative course or an alternative department assignment in order to avoid the need for an involuntary regular workload reduction. If there are no unassigned courses available, the following process will be utilized:

- 35.1 If fully qualified, an employee shall be assigned a course that has been assigned to a part time instructor, if available, in the same academic discipline within the employee's department. If fully qualified, an employee may be assigned to a course that has been assigned to a part time instructor in another academic discipline, if available, within the department.
- 35.2 In the event a course(s) is not available, the employee and the Dean shall meet to determine the feasibility of an alternative assignment such as, but not limited to, textbook review, curriculum review and development, program assessment, or research. If the Dean and the employee agree upon alternative duties, those duties shall be assigned to the employee.
- 35.3 The affected employee may be assigned courses in another department for which the employee is fully qualified if such courses are available.

An employee on involuntary workload reduction during the summer term and for whom an alternative assignment has not been made, shall have their pay calculated as if they had requested and been approved for a reduced summer workload.

An employee on involuntary workload reduction during the fall and spring terms and for whom alternative assignments have not been made, shall be paid on a pro rata basis.

The provisions of this Article shall also be applicable to program offerings that change from three (3) to two (2) terms. However, prior to the department officially re-designating a three term program to a two term program that would affect the annual faculty regular workload, the department shall discuss the proposal with the affected employees who shall have the opportunity to provide recommendations

Employees on involuntary workload reduction may continue in that status for an indefinite period, but shall be assigned a full workload prior to the recall of a laid off employee within the same academic discipline and department, who is judged to have relatively equal skill and performance.

ARTICLE 36: COMPLETE AGREEMENT

The parties agree this Agreement is the complete and only agreement between the parties. Each party has negotiated on all issues identified for negotiations and such negotiations have led to this Agreement. No additional negotiations will be conducted on any item, whether contained herein or not, except by mutual agreement of the parties. This Agreement replaces any and all previous Agreements between the parties.

The parties acknowledge that during the negotiations which resulted in this Agreement, each had the unlimited right and opportunity to make demands and proposals with respect to all proper subjects of collective bargaining and that all such subjects have been discussed and negotiated upon and agreements contained in this Agreement were arrived at after the free exercise of such rights and opportunities; therefore, the Employer and the Federation, for the life of this Agreement, each voluntarily and without qualification waives the right and each agrees that the other shall not be obligated to bargain collectively with respect to any subject matter not specifically referred to or covered in this Agreement, even though such subject or matter may not have been within the knowledge or contemplation of either or both of the parties at the time they negotiated or signed this Agreement.

Prior to making significant changes in terms and conditions of employment not covered by this Agreement, the College will make a good faith effort to identify issues that warrant prior discussion with the Union and will bring those issues to the Faculty Management Committee for discussion and input, as provided in Article 25 of this Agreement.

ARTICLE 37: AGREEMENT COPIES

This agreement shall be posted on the CNM website.

ARTICLE 38: DURATION

This Agreement shall become effective upon the signature of the parties and shall remain in full force and effect until midnight August 31, 2016. Effective with the beginning of the fall semester of 2015 only, the College shall provide a pay increase to faculty of 1% or greater to base pay than the general increase approved in the Governing Board Compensation Resolution for employees not covered by a collective bargaining agreement. If the College fails to provide this 1% the union may reopen the negotiations in the month of September on the limited issue of base pay and one (1) other issue.

Full-Time Faculty Workload Appendix

Based Upon Work Week - 15 Week Term - 3 Terms per Year

Division	Program	Regular Class Contact Hours	Office Hours	Minimum Total On Campus Hours
AT	Advanced Systems Technology	20	5	30
AT	Architectural Engineering Drafting Technology	20	5	30
AT	Automotive Technology	22	3	30
AT	Aviation Maintenance Technology	20	5	30
AT	Carpentry	22	3	30
AT	Construction Management	20	5	30
AT	Construction Technology	22	3	30
AT	Diesel Equipment	22	3	30
AT	Electric Trades	22	3	30
AT	Environmental Safety and Health	15	5	30
AT	Film	20	5	30
AT	Geographic Information Technology	20	5	30
AT	Heating, Ventilation, and Air Conditioning	22	3	30
AT	Machine Tool Technology	22	3	30
AT	Plumbing	22	3	30
AT	Truck Driving	22	3	30
AT	Welding	22	3	30
BIT	Accounting	15	5	30
BIT	Business Administration	15	5	30
BIT	Computer Information Systems	17	5	30
BIT	Culinary Arts	22	3	30
BIT	Financial Services	· 15	5	30
BIT	Hospitality and Tourism	15	5	30
BIT	Information Technology	15	5	30
BIT	Office Technology	17	5	30
BIT	Project Management	15	5	30
HWPS	Clinical Lab Assistant	18	5	30
HWPS	Cosmetology	22	3	30
HWPS	Criminal Justice	15	5	30
HWPS	Dental Assisting	18	5	30
HWPS	Diagnostic Medical Sonography	18	5	30
HWPS	Emergency Medical Services	18	5	30
HWPS	Fire Science	15	5	30
HWPS	Fitness	18	5	30
HWPS	Health	15	5	30
HWPS	Health Information Technology	15	5	30
HWPS	Medical Coding	15	5	30
HWPS	Medical Lab Technician	18	5	30
HWPS	Nursing	225/term	75/term	30

HWPS	Nursing Assistant and NAHA	18	5	30
HWPS	Paralegal Studies	15	5	30
HWPS	Pharmacy Technician	15	5	30
HWPS	Phiebotomy	18	5	30
HWPS	Physical Therapy Assistant	15	5	30
HWPS	Radiologic Technology	18	5	30
HWPS	Respiratory Therapy	18	5	30
HWPS	Surgical Technology	18	5	30
HWPS	Veterinary Technology	18	5	30
CHSS	Anthropology	15	5	30
CHSS	Art	15	5	30
CHSS	Art Studio	15	5	30
CHSS	Children, Youth, and Families Development	15	5	30
CHSS	Communications	15	5	30
CHSS	Cultural Studies	15	5	30
CHSS	Economics	15	5	30
CHSS	Elementary Education	15	5	30
CHSS	English	15	5	30
CHSS	French	15	5	30
CHSS	General Honors	15	5	30
CHSS	History	15	5	30
CHSS	Humanities	15	5	30
CHSS	Journalism	15	5	30
CHSS	Music	15	5	30
CHSS	Philosophy	15	5	30
CHSS	Political Science	15	5	30
CHSS	Psychology	15	5	30
CHSS	Religion	15	5	30
CHSS	Sociology	15	5	30
CHSS	Spanish	15	5	30
CHSS	Theatre	15	5	30
MSE	Astronomy	18	5	30
MSE	Biology	18	5	30
MSE	Biotechnology	18	5	30
MSE	Chemistry	18	5	30
MSE	Computer Science	16	4	30
MSE	Earth and Planetary Science	15	5	30
MSE	Engineering	15	5	30
MSE	Geography	15	5	30
MSE	Mathematics	15	5	30
MSE	Natural Science	16	4	30
MSE	Nutrition	15	5	30
MSE	Physics	18	5	30
SAGE	Adult Education	20	5	30
SAGE	Developmental Education	20	5	30

Problem Courses/Independent Study Courses - At least 5 students must be enrolled for the course in towards student contact hours	ı order for it to count

Appendix A Summer Replacement Cost Schedule

WEEKLY CLASS CONTACT HOURS	REPLACEMENT COST PER HOUR
15	679
16	637
17	600
18	565
19	537
20	509
21	485
22	462
23	443
24	424
25	407

FACULTY GRIEVANCE FORM

Human Resources CNM Employees Union

Date To:		
Contract Provisions Alleged To Have Been		
Nature of the Grievance		
Relief Sought:		
Grievant (please print)	Grievant's Signature	
Copies: Vice-President for Academic Affairs		

40

WITNESS

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the parties hereto affix the signatures of their respective officers and representatives.

CNM

CNM Employees Union Local 4974 AFT-NM/AFT/AFL-CIO Full Time Faculty

Karhanine W. Winograd 2/13/14
President Date

CNMEU President

Dote

COLLEGE Negotiating Team

UNION Negotiating Team

Chief Negotiator

Date

Chief Negotiator

Date

This Page Intentionally Left Blank

CASH HILLIAM RESOURCES

2014 JUN 30 AM 8:31

Memorandum of Understanding (MOU)

Between

Central New Mexico Community College (CNM)

and the

CNM Employees Union, Local 4974 of AFT NM/AFT/AFL-CIO (CNMEU)

The Collective Bargaining Agreement (CBA) between CNM and CNMEU for Full Time Faculty that is currently in effect expires on August 31, 2015. In accordance with that agreement, the earliest the next negotiation cycle can commence is June 2, 2015. The parties, by mutual agreement, consent to this memorandum of understanding for the purpose of updating three contract provisions prior to the commencement of the next negotiation cycle. The contract language will be amended to include the updated provisions.

The three provisions are:

- 1) Article 31 Educational Benefits: The College shall continue to offer educational benefits to employees to support and encourage professional development and career advancement for employees. Beginning with the Fall Semester of 2014, educational benefits for faculty and their dependents shall be administered in accordance with the provisions of CNM's Employee Handbook. The Governing Board approved a resolution on April 8, 2014, authorizing this increased benefit for non-bargaining unit members. The MOU would allow Full Time Faculty to receive the benefit without having to wait until the next negotiation cycle. The MOU would also allow the other AFT bargaining units (Security, Instructional Support, and Part Time Faculty) to negotiate educational benefits, wages, and two other items during the collective bargaining cycle that will open in 2014.
- 2) The parties agree to extend the contract expiration date from August 31, 2015, until August 31, 2016.
- 3) The parties agree to continue in 2015 the provision in the Duration clause of the contract that states if the College does not provide a pay increase to faculty of 1% or greater to base pay than the general increase approved in the Governing Board Compensation Resolution for employees not covered by a collective bargaining agreement, the union may reopen the negotiations in the month of September on the limited issue of base pay and one (1) other issue.

Compensation: The College will add an additional 2.27% to the 3% recurring pay increase already approved for Full Time Faculty effective with the start of Fall Semester 2014.

CNM Employees Union

Central New Mexico Community College

By: Andrew Runsell 6/31/14
President Date

By: Thoma Manny 6/30/14
Labor Relations Officer Date

This Page Intentionally Left Blank